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City of Colfax 

City Council Minutes 

Regular Meeting of Wednesday, January 28, 2015 

City Hall Council Chambers 

33 S. Main Street, Colfax CA 

 

1 CALL REGULAR MEETING TO ORDER 
The Regular Council meeting was called to order at 7:00 PM by Mayor Douglass.  

1A. The Pledge of Allegiance was led by Sergeant Curtis Fouyer, California Highway 

Patrol 

1B. Roll Call:  

Councilmembers present:  Delfino, Douglass, Harvey, Hesch, and Parnham 

1C. Approval of Agenda: 

 Councilmember Harvey objected to item 6A, but the City Manager indicated that it 

was an information update item only.  Councilmember Delfino pulled item 3D 

from the Consent Agenda for discussion. 

On a motion by Councilmember Hesch, seconded by Councilmember Delfino, the 

City Council approved the agenda as modified. 

AYES:   Delfino, Douglass, Harvey, Hesch, Parnham 

NOES:   None 
 

2 PRESENTATIONS 
 

2A. City of Colfax Audit Reports as of June 30, 2014, Ingrid Sheipline (Richardson 

and Co.), Auditor 

Finance Director, Laurie Van Groningen, explained that an Audit is required by state 

mandates and to assure that the City finances are reported according to Generally 

Accepted Accounting Practices.  The auditors are an independent firm that is hired to 

assure that City financial procedures, documents, and internal controls meet standard 

protocol.  Finance Director Van Groningen introduced Ingrid Sheipline with the 

Richardson and Co. auditing firm. 
 

Ms. Sheipline briefly summarized the audit report.  She reported that the audit found no 

internal control weakness; revenues exceeded expenses; significant increases in the fund 

balance; and no adjustments required.  It was a very smooth audit.  All issues of the 

previous year’s audit have been addressed with the exception of the Risk Assessment 

Committee which is on the Agenda for tonight’s meeting.  She applauded Finance 

Director Van Groningen and City Staff for a great job. 
 

Council thanked Ms. Sheipline for her well written report.  Council and the public asked 

about the unfunded retirement liability estimate that was mentioned in the report.  City 

Manager Miller responded that the state estimated amount of $45,000 is distressing since 

the City has only been part of PERS for a few years.  Ms. Sheipline explained that the 

estimates have not been updated in 2 years and may be higher or lower according to the 

economy.  Finance Director Van Groningen stated that the liability would be paid from 

various accounts in the same manner that payroll is distributed from those accounts.   
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Finance Director Van Groningen informed Council that she will be reevaluating some of 

our procedures to streamline financial systems including looking into updating the 

software the City uses to manage our financial documents, and cost benefit analysis of 

potentially putting the sewer bills on the County Tax Rolls. 
 

On a motion by Councilmember Harvey, seconded by Councilmember Delfino, the 

City Council approved the audit report. 

AYES:   Delfino, Douglass, Harvey, Hesch, Parnham 

NOES:   None 
 

Mayor Douglass presented Sergeant Curtis Fouyer with a Certificate of Appreciation for 

his years of service to the Colfax Community as a CHP officer.  Councilmember Delfino 

thanked Sergeant Fouyer for his great support of the community.  Sergeant Ty Conners 

Colfax Station Commander thanked Sergeant Fouyer for his friendship and commended 

him for his professional cooperation with the Sheriff’s department. Sergeant Fouyer 

thanked the community for allowing him to serve here.  He said Colfax is an amazing 

town and group of people.  He hopes to come back to the area as the Station Captain.  

Colfax is a great place to work. 
 

3 CONSENT CALENDAR 
 

3A.  Minutes City Council Meeting of January 14, 2015 

Recommendation: Approve the Minutes of the Regular Meeting of January 14, 

2015. 

3B. Cash Summary Report December 30, 2014 

Recommendation:  Receive and File. 

3C. Quarterly Investment Report 

 Recommendation:  Receive and File 

3D. Approve City Clerk Appointment – pulled at the request of Councilmember 

Delfino 

Recommendation: Approve Resolution 1-2015 Appointing Lorraine Cassidy as 

City Clerk 

3E. Grass Valley Street Railroad Crossing Construction Schedule 

 Recommendation:  Information only 

3F. Conflict of Interest Update 

 Recommendation: Approve and File 
 

On a motion by Councilmember Harvey, seconded by Councilmember Delfino, the 

City Council approved the consent agenda with the exception of 3D. 

AYES:   Delfino, Douglass, Harvey, Hesch, and Parnham 

NOES:   None 
 

3D. Approve City Clerk Appointment 

Recommendation: Approve Resolution 1-2015 Appointing Lorraine Cassidy as 

City Clerk 
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City Manager Miller explained that Colfax Municipal Code Chapter 2.12 states that the 

City Council, upon recommendation of the City Manager, appoints the City Clerk.  Staff 

conducted a recruitment and selected Lorraine Cassidy as the top candidate. The City 

Manager recommends the City Council appoint Lorraine Cassidy as Colfax City Clerk.  

Councilmember Delfino inquired why Councilmembers were not on the interview panel.  

City Manager Miller replied that standard practice does not include Council in the 

selection process except in the case of City Attorney and City Manager.  Councilmember 

Delfino requested that a discussion of the hiring process be placed on a future agenda.  
 

On a motion by Councilmember Delfino, seconded by Councilmember Hesch, the 

City Council Adopted Resolution 1-2015 Appointing Lorraine Cassidy as City 

Clerk. 

AYES:   Delfino, Douglass, Harvey, Hesch, and Parnham 

NOES:   None 
 

4     COUNCIL, STAFF AND OTHER REPORTS 
 

4A. Committee Reports and Informational Items – All Council Members  

Councilmember Delfino 

 Nothing to Report 

Mayor Douglass 

 Attended emergency meeting of Project Go.  Due to the expense of fighting a 

lawsuit, the organization will transfer ownership of one of its housing projects.  

Although this doesn’t directly affect Colfax, funds which may have been 

channeled to our community were diverted to contest the lawsuit.  

Councilmember Harvey 

 Nothing to report 

Mayor Pro Tem Parnham 

 Enjoyed the first Blues “jam” at the Colfax Theatre.  It was well attended. 

Councilmember Hesch 

 Requested status of 44 Gearhart 

 Attended the Annual Chamber Luncheon. It was one of the best in several years 

with an enthusiastic group. 

 Thanked the Colfax Record for its extra support to the City. 

 Has received questions from Fire and Steel organizer due to the cost of paying for 

extra Sheriff Services for the event.  Councilmember Hesch stated that these costs 

must be paid by the organizer because it is a for profit event.  Most other events 

held in the City are sponsored by non-profit organizations. 

 Thanked the Community for its support with volunteers and money to restore the 

Caboose.  Great progress has been made lately. 

 Attended the Placer Sierra Historical Railroad Society.  They are asking for 

volunteers to help with the upcoming Sesquicentennial Celebration in September. 

 Reminded the public that the Quiet Zone application cannot be submitted until 

after the construction phase of the Grass Valley Railroad Crossing. 
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Cheri West, Legislative Director for Assemblyman Brian Dahle  

 Offered the assistance of the Assemblyman’s office. If anyone needs help or has 

questions, please let them know. 

Kristi Parnham, Colfax resident: 

 Mentioned that after 19 years she has come to love the trains and hardly hears the 

train whistles.  

Melba Delfino, 999 Pine Street: 

 Suggested using recycled water from the Wastewater Treatment Plant for 

irrigation or some other use. 

Donna Barkle, Colfax Resident: 

 Questioned a recent newspaper article about connecting to the County sewer 

pipeline. 
 

6 COUNCIL BUSINESS 
 

6A. Additional Professional Services Requests for Proposals  

STAFF PRESENTATION: Mark Miller, City Manager 

RECOMMENDATION: Information only 

City Manager Miller stated that this is an informational item and he welcomes Council’s 

input.  In the last few months, the City has revisited many of our service contracts.  Most 

of the regular services that are under contract are competitive so that the City can assure 

the best value for City funds. It is prudent to go out for bid every several years.  The City 

owes it to the taxpayers to put out a Request for Proposals (RFP) for certain key 

Consultants this year. 
 

Council discussed the issue.  Some Councilmembers were in favor of the process 

agreeing that it is a prudent and standard practice to go out for bids.  Other 

Councilmembers were concerned that an RFP process implies dissatisfaction with current 

consultants and that the dissatisfaction should be dealt with in closed session.  
 

City Manager Miller stated that an RFP is simply standard Best Management Practice.  

The current consultants are encouraged to place a bid in the RFP.  If the current providers 

are the best fit for the positions, they will be awarded a new contract.  This is not 

suggesting that anything is wrong; it is just a prudent business practice. Staff had 

considered starting the process earlier but had wanted the new councilmembers to be on 

board during the decision-making process. 
 

6B. General Plan Policy Updates 

STAFF PRESENTATION: Mark Miller, City Manager 

RECOMMENDATION: Receive Update and Discuss as Appropriate 

City Manager Miller explained that there are a number of policies in the current General 

Plan that need updating.  This could be a contract cost, but it is critical that the General 

Plan reflect reasonable and clear guidelines for development.  A number of potential 

projects were not pursued in Colfax because the developers were either unclear of the 

requirements or felt the fees were excessive.  A formal general plan update may be 

prudent in the future.  Staff will bring back a proposal in the near future.   
 

Council had no comments.  
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6C. Risk Assessment Committee Appointments 

 STAFF PRESENTATION: Mark Miller, City Manager 

 RECOMMENDATION:  Appoint Community Members to Committee  
 

City Manager Miller stated that the completion of the committee appointments is timely 

since this is the last recommendation from last year’s audit.  The auditors recommended a 

Risk Assessment Committee to raise the level of professionalism in Risk Assessment.  

There is no indication that anything is wrong.  Council suggested that the Risk 

Assessment Committee include members of the public.  Two citizens volunteered to be 

on the committee:  Sonja Vargas and Eric Stauss.  Staff recommends that Council appoint 

both volunteers to the committee 
 

On a motion by Councilmember Hesch, seconded by Councilmember Delfino, the 

City Council appointed Eric Stauss and Sonja Vargas to the Risk Assessment 

Committee. 

AYES:   Delfino, Douglass, Harvey, Hesch, and Parnham 

NOES:   None 
 

Mayor Douglass adjourned the meeting at 8:30 PM stating, “This concludes the 2
nd

 

meeting of the 53
rd

 Council of the City of Colfax.” 
 

Respectfully submitted to City Council this 11
th

 day of February, 2015 
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FOR	THE	FEBUARY	11, 2015 COUNCIL	MEETING�
 

FROM:  Mark Miller,City Manager 

PREPARED By: Gabe Armstrong, Community Services Director 

DATE: January 27th 2015 

SUBJECT: Community Services 2014 Year End Report 

 

X N/A FUNDED UN FUNDED AMOUNT: $ FROM FUND:

 

RECOMMENDED ACTION:  No action required, information only 

ISSUE STATEMENT AND DISCUSSION: 
 
This past year, 2014, the Building Department issued 110 building permits which was an 8% increase over 
2013. Of these permits, 70 were residential and 40 were for commercial buildings. The total valuation of 
the permits issued was $1,795,984. This value is a 98% increase over 2013.  The total amount of revenue 
collected in building permit fees was $42,938; an increase of 124% over 2013. 
 
In addition to building permits 44 sewer lateral inspection permits were issued. There was a 24% decrease 
in the issuance of these permits from the 58 issued in 2013. Of the 44 permits issued 40 have received a 
certificate of compliance. The total amount of revenue collected for sewer lateral inspections was $17,908 
which is a 31% decrease from the $23,606 collected in 2013. 
 
The changes in building permits indicate an overall improvement in the economy in Colfax. The decrease in 
sewer lateral inspection requests represents fewer properties changing hands due to fewer foreclosed 
homes and short‐sales in Colfax. 
 
 

 
 
ATTACHMENTS:
Building Activity Report 2014 Spread Sheet. 
Building Activity Report 2013 Spread Sheet. 
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FOR THE FEBRUARY 11, 2015 COUNCIL MEETING 
 

FROM: Mark Miller, City Manager
PREPARED BY: Staff 

DATE: February 6, 2015 
SUBJECT: Contract for Temporary Admin Staff Position 

 

N/A X FUNDED UN FUNDED AMOUNT: $5,000 to $15,000
FROM FUND: General and
Wastewater Funds

 

RECOMMENDED ACTION:  Approve Resolution 2‐2015 Authorizing the City Manager to Execute Contract 
with Blue Ribbon Personnel Services for temporary office services, up to a maximum of 15,000, should they 
exceed the initial $5,000. 

 

BACKGROUND AND ANALYSIS:   
The current vacancy in the office administration staff position provides an opportunity to contract service on an 
interim basis while the City evaluates position classifications and  job responsibilities within the administrative 
services area.   Blue Ribbon Personnel Services  is  locally owned and operated  interstate agency specializing  in 
staffing services.  Staff anticipates a recommendation for long‐term staffing requirements to be brought to City 
Council within three months. 
 
Several  potential  contract  individuals  were  recommended  by  Blue  Ribbon  Personnel  Services  for  the  City 
consideration.    The  top  candidate,  Amy Ugalde, was  successfully  interviewed  and  has  begun  in  the  interim 
position under a contract within the City Manager’s contract authority $5,000 limit.  Ms. Ugalde will be working 
Monday through Thursday for the transition period.  In the event that work is required to continue beyond the 
projected  initial  time,  staff  requests authorization  to maintain  the  contract up  to  the end of  the  fiscal  year, 
which would be approximately 5 months. 
 

FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS:   
The approved City budget includes administration staff costs adequately covering the initial cost, and potential 
costs of providing  interim  service  if necessary  to extend  through  the  fiscal year  (ending  June 30, 2015).   The 
maximum cost would be approximately $14,109.12.   Funding for this position, the total cost representing full‐
time employee pay and benefits, is budgeted at approximately $15,323.52 for the remainder of the fiscal year. 
 
RECOMMENDATION:
Staff recommends City Council authorize the City Manager to extend the contract with Blue Ribbon Personnel 
Services for temporary office services, up to a maximum of $15,000, should it be necessary to exceed the initial 
$5,000.
 

 
ATTACHMENTS: 
  Resolution 2‐15 

Current Contract with Blue Ribbon Personnel Services 

ITEM 5B
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Resolution № 2-2015 
 

Authorizing the City Manager to Execute a Contract with Blue Ribbon 
Personnel Services for Temporary Office Services up to a Maximum of 

$15,000, should they exceed the initial $5,000 
 

  

Whereas, the position of Clerk/Typist has recently been vacated; and 
 

 Whereas, Blue Ribbon Personnel Services is a qualified contractor to supply 
temporary staffing solutions; and 
 

 Whereas, several potential contract individuals were recommended by Blue Ribbon 
Personnel Services for City consideration; and, 
 

 Whereas, the top candidate, Amy Ugalde, was successfully interviewed and has begun 
the	interim	position	under	a	contract	within	the	City	Manager’s	contract	authority	contract	
limit,  
 

 Now, Therefore, Be It Resolved And Declared by the City Council of the City of 
Colfax authorizing the City Manager to extend the contract with Blue Ribbon Personnel 
Services for temporary office services, up to a maximum of $15,000 should it be necessary 
to exceed the initial $5,000 contract.  
  

 The foregoing Resolution was duly and regularly adopted at a regular meeting of the 
City Council of the City of Colfax held on the 11th day of February, 2015 by the following 
vote of the Council: 
 

 AYES:    
 NOES:    
 ABSENT:   
 ABSTAIN:   
 
 
        ____________________________ 
        Kim Douglass, Mayor  
 
ATTEST:  
 
 
 
________________________________ 
Lorraine Cassidy, City Clerk  
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